
 

 

   LEGAL DEPARTMENT       Date      26 July 2024  Dear Sir  Glennis Connelly: Regulation 28 Report Response  I am writing in response to the Regulation 28 Report dated 31 May 2024, following the Inquest into Glennis Connelly's sad death.    At the outset, and in the knowledge that her family will read this report, I want to first begin by reiterating the Trust's condolences and offering my own. I am deeply sorry for the errors made in the care we delivered.   Scope  Within your report, you identified the following concern:  "Although the Queens Hospital Burton Upon Trent and the Royal Derby Hospital are governed by the same hospital trust, they have different electronic patient records. Entries made by the renal team at the Royal Derby Hospital are not automatically visible to medical staff at the Queens Hospital, "allergies" do not automatically cross populate despite entries being made on the Lorenzo system and the GP records being updated on 6th & 12th February 2020."  Event Summary  The broad circumstances summarised were:  
• In October 2016 Ms Connelly had Tazocin without noted issue.   
• In October 2019 Ms Connelly during an admission for pneumonia it was noted that she suffered a deterioration in kidney function with an impression of interstitial nephritis, but of uncertain cause. Tazocin was not identified as 
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the definitive cause at this stage and further investigations were initiated and her clinical condition improved.  
• In January 2020 Ms Connelly was admitted with respiratory problems, amongst other treatments, received Tazocin. Due to her renal function deterioration she was escalated to the Trust's Derby site and with the benefit of this admission and the repeat association with Tazocin, the diagnosis of Tubulo-Interstitial Nephritis (TIN) due to an underlying Tazocin allergy was arrived at. The GP was updated, as standard, upon discharge. The Derby site's electronic record system was also updated.  
• In September 2022 Ms Connelly was admitted to the Trust's Burton site and, as heard at inquest, was changed to a prescription of Tazocin. The Burton system did not have the recorded Tazocin allergy and the Summary Care Record (GP summary information) was not effectively interrogated.   Trust Response  At the time of the incident we immediately investigated the circumstances surrounding the death of Ms Connelly, culminating in a full patient safety review. This acknowledged that the Trust operates two electronic patient systems arising from the merger of the two organisations. Our actions arising from this and our wider considerations have included:  1. Electronic Patient Record systems ("EPR")  Whilst the incident was multifactorial, the unification of the EPR systems is something the Trust is working hard to remedy. As noted, the Trust currently has two enterprise wide systems which include all patient administrative and clinical functionality, appointments, waiting lists, test results, medications, emergency care, maternity and clinical noting.   Implementing an entirely new system is not a small undertaking. It is important to get this right for the five hospital sites now and into the future. These EPR systems are not created by the Trust, but rather bought under contracting arrangements with their associated contractual periods, support and shelf life. As was heard at inquest, it has not been possible to extend one of the existing systems to the whole site as they need to function effectively across all specialisms. In the case of one system it is reaching the end of its support life. Any system has to be then integrated into the wider Trust in a safe way, operating alongside our other systems.  Pending implementation of a unified system, the Trust has created a Master Patient Index, enabling us to create a patient context link from each EPR to the other, meaning that staff would be able to click a link to be taken to a mobile version of the other EPR/ eCasenote systems without needing to log in or search for the patient again. Similarly, access was created to link to the GP surgery held Summary Care Record (SCR). Patients have to agree to share their information on SCR in order for the information to be accessible.  However, acknowledging the need for a unified system, we initiated the process of identifying what the needs of the wider Trust would be now and into the future. This is an incredibly large and complex piece of work, requiring engagement of clinical 



colleagues from across the Trust. Following initial work the identify needs, the plan was approved by the Trust Board and we went out to market.   For such a large project, this required significant capital investment and NHS England were also at the time embarking on a programme of work to fund EPR replacement systems nationally. Our competitive tender was published in April 2023, followed by supplier demonstrations, briefing sessions, engagement sessions and culminating in a decision in October 2023.   This whole process involved 130 clinicians and operational staff within the procurement process and then also required secured capital investment from NHS England for £65million, granted on 27 March 2024. We signed the contract with our preferred provider on 16 April 2024 and now have a staged implementation across the Trust over the next 18 to 24 months, which has already commenced. We have also liaised with other Trusts within the region as to their systems and the needs for the future. There is a potential additional benefit of aligned systems aiding information sharing.  Our first phase of the rollout is planned to include the allergies, sensitivities and adverse reactions function.   This therefore represents a Trust wide and fundamental change in the way our systems operate. It requires careful implementation to ensure the safety of the immediate changes being made, allowing people to learn and work with the new system, but also provides us with an effective system for the future. It will enable us to link in to a greater extent with regional health sector organisations and will drive forward wider system improvements for the future.   2. Pharmacy Reconciliation  Acknowledging that a wholesale EPR change takes time to tender for, develop and implement, we have sought to improve our interim solutions. We already have a medicines reconciliation process, but arising directly from Ms Connelly's case, we implemented a specific pharmacy prompt to staff to compare allergies, sensitivities and adverse reactions with the GP SCR. Alongside our wider awareness raising, we hope this prompt will deliver real impact arising from the circumstances of this incident.  We also plan to audit against the wider medicines reconciliation process starting in the next quarter and will be conducted every six months until such time that our new EPR system is fully implemented. This will include an assessment of whether the patient's allergy status has been recorded correctly. The medicines reconciliation process includes checking both systems.   3. Trust wide shared learning  The Trust is large, employing over 14,000 people through a variety of very busy clinical services. However, appreciating that incidents can occur in a variety of different settings, we have sought to drive forward wider learning across the organisation. These steps included: 



 
• An article specific to Ms Connelly's case was written and posted on the Trust's intranet page. This is available across all sites, all divisions and all specialities. 
• We published the learning article through the all-staff bulletin sent out Trust wide. 
• Our Medical Director sent out a bulletin to the whole medical workforce. 
• We developed a screen saver, shown on every computer screen in the Trust.  
• We developed a desktop banner highlighting the importance of the Summary Care Record and confirming allergy status. This is shown on every computer screen in the Trust. 
• Discussed the incident at the Trust's leadership meeting, highlighting the importance of obtaining information directly from the GP systems.  
• Case discussion at the Divisional Day agenda with a presentation on "discordant allergy recording on two electronic patient records"  4. Setting up an allergy working group  An allergy working group was set up which is made up of clinical and non-clinical digital staff, alongside the Chief Nursing Informatics Officer, Pharmacy, and the Trust Improvement Team. Their objective is to ensure robust systems are in place to manage allergies and alerts.   5. Medical clerking changes  Medical clerking is an important initial step on a patient journey through the hospital and represents a key opportunity to capture relevant clinical history. We would always ask a patient about relevant history, including allergy information but analysing Ms Connelly's case we felt that this is a better opportunity to check allergy information, rather than expecting a doctor to read all available information on the system or external systems during a busy ward round. As such we added a prompt to both EPRs to each clerking forms to prompt the user to check the patient's SCR. All assessing clinicians are expected to check this regardless of the patient provided information.   To support in the delivery of this we have reviewed and amended the training scripts for both EPRs, specifically referencing that the two systems do not automatically talk to one another.   We have also implemented a new quick reference guide covering how the SCR can be accessed and includes a link to NHSE information and eLearning/Assessment via the new NCRS section on the Digital Services Hub.   6. Allergy card for TIN 

The Renal team have already developed alert cards to be given to patients who have Tubulointerstitial Nephritis (TIN) because of a known allergy to a medication. The patient can carry this alert card to alert clinicians involved in their care of the adverse reaction they have experienced to certain medications.  



We acknowledge that working on two different EPRs is not how we wish to deliver our services. We have worked hard to deliver on an entirely new system, including a £65million investment covering all sites. This will take time to implement safely but in the meantime we have sought to mitigate the risk with the efforts above. We hope that this provides assurance that we are doing all we can pending implementation of the new EPR.   Yours sincerely  

 
Executive Chief Medical Officer University Hospitals of Derby and Burton 




